
The IMF has written a 
prepared piece for this week’s 
G20 …
 … “confirming that the outlook is gloomier,” 
particularly in Europe. According to the 
IMF, recent PMI data releases signal 
weakness in most G20 economies, with 
economic activity set to contract while 
inflation remains stubbornly high due to, 

“tightening monetary policy, persistently high 
and broad-based inflation, weak growth 
momentum in China, and ongoing supply 
disruptions and food insecurity caused by 
Russia’s invasion of Ukraine.”

US consumer inflation expectations for 
the year ahead jumped to 5.9% in October 
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from 5.4% in September after gas prices 
rose by 4.3%, the most on record, with 
consumers also expecting food and 
rent prices to rise faster. Euro-area 
industrial output rose 0.9% in the month 
to September, faster than consensus but 
significantly below August’s revised 2.0% 
growth. Year-on-year factory output 
jumped 4.9% after the prior month’s 
revised 2.8%.

Fed member Christopher Waller has 
attempted to push back against the 
recent positive US CPI report, stating 
it’s “just one data point” and that markets 
are “way out in front. We will need to see 
a run of CPI reports to take a foot off the 
brake.” But against this, Fed Vice Chair, 
Lael Brainard, announced the central 
bank should probably reduce the size of 
its interest rate increases, stating, “It will 
probably be appropriate soon to move to a 
slower pace of increases, but I think what’s 
really important to emphasize, we’ve done a 
lot, but we have additional work to do.” 

Against this, the ECB’s De Guindos 
was content to continue talking tough, 
announcing “This week’s financial stability 
review will highlight increased risks. 
Monetary policy must focus on reducing 
support for demand. As of now, inflation 
expectations have not changed, the ECB 
will raise interest rates again. Fiscal support 
measures must be targeted and temporary.”

President Xi’s attention has definitely 
moved back to supporting the Chinese 
economy after the PBoC unveiled a 
sweeping rescue package in an attempt 

to bail out the local real estate market. 
It has announced 16 measures that 
range from addressing the liquidity crisis 
faced by developers, to loosening down-
payment requirements for homebuyers, 
which has seen on-shore property stocks 
surge 15%. This follows on from the 
weekends 20-point plan to ease Covid-
restrictions.

Financial markets started the week 
relatively quietly after last week’s 
gyrations. Equity markets were mildly 
positive, as were commodity markets, 
although it should be mentioned that 
crude oil was 3.3% lower at USD86.00. 
Bond markets saw yields firm a touch, 
with the Australian 10-year yield the big 
mover, up 8bps to 3.85%, while the US 
10-year Treasury yield was 5bps higher 
at 3.87%. The NZD/USD and AUD/USD 
consolidated after last week’s rally.       

The great inflation debate!
Morgan Stanley have lowered their US 
inflation outlook, stating that while “US CPI 
is currently 7.7%YoY, we forecast it to be under 
2.0%YoY by the end of next year” adding, “we 
think that the Fed pauses after a January 
rate hike at 4.625%” while the “ECB pauses 
in March at 2.50%” Meanwhile, Goldman 
Sachs are expecting a ‘significant’ fall in 
inflation in 2023, projecting core PCE will 
fall from 5.1% “to 2.9% by December 2023.”
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